ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, May 26, 2015
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

5 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair (Absent)

2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Joe Rogerson
4.  Neal Dukes 
  



4. Captain Nick Couch
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Anthony Gonzon
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



6. Matt DiBona
7.  Joe C. Johnson



7. Karen Kennedy
8.  Steven M. Kendus 




The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman Edward A. Montague).

A motion was made and the April 28, 2015 meeting minutes were unanimously approved as written.

Agenda Item 2.  2015/2016 Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge Hunt Program Changes (Bill Jones).

Bill Jones, local refuge visitor services manager with the U.S Fish and Wildlife Service, provided an overview of the changes to the hunting program at Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge for the upcoming 2015/2016 hunting season.  Major changes by and on the federal refuge for the upcoming or future hunting seasons include:  

· implementation of a web-based lottery permitting program for refuge hunting access to include waterfowl blinds and deer stands, 

· reducing and changing the hunting access fee structure, 

· enhancing disabled hunting opportunities, and

· gradually phasing out permanent hunting structures and allowing hunters to free roam in designated areas. 

The most notable change at Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge during the 2015/2016 hunting season will be the closure of waterfowl hunting in the Lottery Waterfowl Hunt Area due to anticipated channel dredging operations as part of the refuge’s tidal marsh restoration project.  Dredging operations are expected to begin this summer and continue into the winter involving working dredges and pipes, boat traffic, newly created and unmarked channels and other unforeseen obstacles that prevent the refuge from providing a safe and quality hunting environment and experience.


In consultation with the Delaware Division of Fish & Wildlife (DFW), the state-owned Prime Hook Wildlife Area (blinds #1-8) will remain open for waterfowl hunting for the 2015/2016 hunting season, with assignment of these blinds managed by the DFW rather than the federal refuge.  More specific information on blind access will be available on the Division’s Prime Hook Wildlife Area Map. 


Mr. Jones announced that refuge staff will host a public meeting on Thursday, June 18 at 7:00 PM at the Milton Fire Hall to provide more details regarding these changes, including a demonstration of the online, web-based lottery permitting program operated by the vendor Kinsail.   
Agenda Item 3.  Enforcement Salaries (Captain Nick Couch).

In response to Chairman Montague’s request at last month’s meeting, Captain Nick Couch with the Division’s Enforcement Section gave a presentation on starting salaries of Natural Resource Police agencies throughout the nation, comparing Delaware’s salary to 46 other state natural resource police agencies.   
               Delaware’s starting Trainee salary of $31,568 ranked 42nd and the Enforcement Officer I salary of $35,393 ranked 32nd compared to the 46 states.   
                Captain Couch discussed Delaware’s Career Advancement Program (CAP) and the 30-year service, non-law enforcement retirement system under which Delaware officers are working. The retirement system provides lower percentage salary pension payments and requires more years of service to be eligible for retirement than many state natural resource law enforcement agencies.  Of the 25 full time officers currently employed, four have reached maximum CAP salary and cannot achieve a further CAP salary increase; three other officers that recently retired had reached their maximum CAP salary. 
                In summary, Captain Couch explained that Delaware has made strides in compensation for its officers; however, we are still not competitive with other states regarding pay and retirement benefits.  

  

Agenda Item 4.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis distributed copies of the Council’s signed resolution on H.B. #25 on gray fox as passed at last month’s Council meeting in support of the Department establishing hunting and trapping seasons for the harvest of gray fox as originally proposed in H.B. #25.
Director Saveikis reported that the Division has issued the first of four anticipated experimental/pilot agriculture Extreme Deer Damage Permits to harvest deer during the summer under the strict conditions discussed last month.  This permit was issued to a farmer located in Wildlife Management Zone 16 in the Gumboro area east of Laurel.   A second potential applicant recently provided their required information, with information not yet received from the other two potential applicants.   
Director Saveikis reported that the Division has joined the National Bobwhite Conservation Initiative administered by the University of Tennessee.  Mr. Hossler further stated that the University of Tennessee is providing the Division with a national perspective and technical guidance on steps to improve bobwhite populations and habitat such as standardizing methodology on establishing quail population restoration focus areas.  All states with bobwhite quail populations have enrolled in the initiative.  
Director Saveikis reported that the Senate Natural Resources Committee will be addressing H.B. #25 on June 3 at 2:00 PM at Legislative Hall.  The House Natural Resources Committee may address on June 3 at 4:00 PM a currently unnumbered bill that the Division initiated to allow the agency to use recreational hunter, angler and boater contact information for purposes of recruitment and retention to help increase revenues needed for program operations.   The General Assembly has taken no further action on H.B. #23 and H.B. #97 which respectively would update handgun calibers used for deer hunting and allow use of handguns in the Department’s deer depredation programs.  

AGENDA FOR THE 6/30/2015 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Master Hunter Program (Mark Ostroski).
3. Turkey Harvest Summary (Matt DiBona).

4. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:48 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
